



Rejectionist unions need to act now!

Sometimes we need to face unpleasant facts squarely even if only to put ourselves in a better position to challenge them. At the moment the Government has the upper hand in the dispute. On December 19 a number of public sector unions, including some who represent school staff, signalled that they were prepared to surrender on all the main principles of the pensions' campaign. By accepting the Government's Heads of Agreement the ATL, NAHT and ASCL accepted that teachers would work until 68, see contributions increase 50% by 2015, pensions reduce by around 15% over retirement and final salary replace career average. This can be described as nothing other than an unconditional surrender.

Why the surrender?

This capitulation, only days after the biggest public sector strike in several decades, will appear to be a mystery and could disorient our own members. Yet it was one of the more predictable aspects of the campaign. The largest unions in the TUC never wanted to take action on pensions. They were clearly irritated at the action taken by four unions on June



30 and were dragged kicking and screaming (or more accurately plotting and scheming) into November 30. There are a variety of reasons for this too long to elaborate in detail here but prominent among them are chronically poor workplace organisation and leaderships which have long ago given up on collective action by ordinary members as the key strength of a union. Alongside that are unions that had never taken national action and never expected to make much more than a protest (ATL, NAHT). The fact that they are prepared to settle for quite so little may be surprising but that they would walk away without much of a fight should not be.

What next?

The NUT refused to agree to the government's terms as have NASUWT, PCS, Unite and a number of other unions across the UK. That's good. These unions at least realise that there is nothing in the Heads of Agreement that meets the concerns of the hundreds of thousands of workers who took action last year and that the campaign to get these proposals withdrawn must continue. But continue how?

Unions which have not accepted the Government's so-called "final" formula for public-sector pensions are talking about a further strike on the issue in late March, and more action beyond that. But activists in those unions, and especially in the officially "left-wing" unions, will have to fight hard to make sure:

- that the further strike happens;
- that it is energetically organised, and not just a limp token protest
- and that "more action" means a genuine ongoing campaign of rolling and selective action, with activity every week, rather than advice to workers to wait after the one-day protest on a promise that the union leaders, in their wisdom,

may in some weeks' or months' time proclaim new activities. The "rejectionist" unions met on 25 January. That was slow - PCS, the main union to reject the Government formula immediately and clearly, had been talking about a meeting since 20 December - but it was progress. A lot of unions attended, most sending general secretaries. That's good, but it had a downside. Unions which might otherwise have taken an initiative are now inclined to wait for a hypothetical great day when all the "rejectionist" unions, or a lot of them, concur on action; and, if we leave things to the general secretaries, that great day may never come. A joint meeting of the Executives of all these unions would be better.

Why the urgency?

The pension dispute is at an absolutely pivotal point. As far as the government is concerned it is over. They are well aware that there is continuing opposition but they are confident that it is of no consequence. And it will remain of no consequence until we organise ourselves to demonstrate otherwise. At this stage inertia favours the government.

We have not lost.

While we should recognise that the fight to defend our pensions has suffered a major setback it is also important to realise that it is not yet over and we have not yet been defeated. The unions who have refused to sign have considerable industrial muscle. The NUT and NASUWT represent the vast majority of teachers and could deliver even more effective action in schools than on June 30. A number of unions who appeared to have agreed the deal later reversed that decision when their elected bodies got to see the detail.

Time, however, is not on our side. If we want to galvanise our own members, unite those who haven't signed and draw the wavering unions to our side we have

Defend Pat Markey! Defend NUT Reps!

Long standing Union Rep and Secretary of Northampton NUT, Pat Markey, has been dismissed from his position of Humanities Teacher at The Duston School in Northampton as a result of his trade union activities. The Dispute arose as a result of the



school pursuing
the "freedom" of
academy status.
This freedom
resulted in the
school deciding
to withdraw
Pat's union
facilities time
despite the Local

Authority promising to continue subsidising the school to cover this. As a result of this Northampton NUT attempted to engage the school in dialogue about this issue, the school refused to do this and Northampton Trades Council staged a series of protests outside the school. The third of these protests involved the construction of a mock union office, following this protest Pat was suspended pending an investigation that lasted six months and eventually found guilty of "inciting a protest that could lead the school into disrepute". This was despite the fact that Pat was not present at the meeting that

organised the protest or the protest itself.

This action by the school is clearly an attack on the rights of trade unionists to carry out legitimate activities in support of their members and sets a worrying precedent for other Heads in academy schools. A Local campaign group has been started and has carried out leafleting activities and a further protest outside the school gates with a view to continue this activity until a satisfactory outcome has been found. Please sign the online petition to show your support against this injustice

http://bit.ly/AzQ55p

Central Foundation Girls School - fight the cuts!

Staff at CFGS had a Happy New Year welcome back to school after the Christmas holidays – the announcement of a restructure which could lead to redundancies of both teaching and support staff, an increase in teaching time and the reduction of support staff all year round contracts to term time only, resulting in a huge loss of pay. The reason being given is that the schools budget is in trouble. One of the reasons for this is the PFI project being in deficit due to the collapse of one of the companies involved, Ballast.

PFI Who pays?

This is not just a CFGS issue. There are 26 PFI schools in Tower Hamlets, all affected the same way and all being told that they have to contribute to the cost of the deficit out of the school's budget. Staff at Central are angry at the idea that they have to pay for this with their wages and jobs. One member of staff told us, "We didn't sign up for PFI. We did not cause the deficit. We did not cause the general financial crisis. Nor did we have any part in previous mismanagement of the school's budget. We refuse to foot the bill for all this with our livelihoods. Why would we agree to that?" Another added, "If we let this happen, the other schools will follow CFGS. We are only the first in the line. We are preparing to fight, not just for ourselves, but for the other schools in the Borough as well".

STRIKE BALLOT

The two biggest unions in the school, the NUT and Unison, have voted almost unanimously for strike action to defend their jobs and pay. *Class Struggle* thinks that the unions in the other schools in the Borough should prepare to support the CFGS workers and also to prepare to fight themselves.

Other Cuts

This is in the back drop of public sector cuts which in Tower Hamlets are having a devastating effect on local services. As a result of last years council budget cuts, essential services are still being closed down or cut. Journeys, the service which provides bereavement counselling for young and old is threatened with closure. CAMHS the Childrens' Mental Health unit is facing the threat of job losses reducing the service without which many people just cannot cope. In the council chamber last year, Councillor Oli Rahman described the closing of all the After School Clubs in the Borough as an opportunity for parents to spend quality time with their kids. How will he describe the slashing of CAMHS? A chance for the desperate to spend quality time with their imaginary friends?

Link up

This year's budget is soon to be debated in the council chamber. They cannot this time tell us that front line services are safe in their hands. We know that they are not. We must fight to defend these essential services and prevent any more cuts. And we must link these fights up with CFGS and the other schools at risk.

For more information about Workers' Liberty and Workers' Liberty School Workers' Bulletin go to:-

www.workersliberty.org